
 
Dear Parishioners, 
 

With this weekend’s Gospel, we depart from the Gospel of Saint Mark and enter into the Gospel of Saint John. The 
story of Jesus driving out the money changers happens during Holy Week in the Synoptic Gospels (Matthew, Mark, & 
Luke), but early in Jesus’ ministry in Saint John’s Gospel. In fact, we are in Chapter 2, and Jesus is already in Jerusalem. 
Rather than a ministry in Galilee followed by a momentous journey to Jerusalem as we have in the other three Gospels, in 
Saint John’s Gospel Jesus goes back and forth to Jerusalem throughout His ministry. 

 

At the time of Jesus, the Temple had become in some senses a place of simple buying and selling. Oxen, sheep, and 
doves were sold to be sacrificed. It wasn’t enough for one to bring one’s own animals. They had to pass an inspection, and 
were “pre-certified,” so to speak, guaranteed to be without blemish and therefore worthy of sacrifice. Of course, there 
might have been a markup for this quality assurance. For a nice price you could buy a worthy sacrifice. How quickly and 
easily does religion seem to fall into a trap of commodities? Similar things have happened in our own Church history – the 
selling of indulgences comes to mind. 

 

The challenge of the buying and selling (commodification) of religion is not limited to Jesus’ day or to the annals of 
Church history. Commodification of God’s grace happens today, too. The unholy alliance of money and the access to 
religion that it buys were scandalous then and should be scandalous today. Jesus responds to this scandal as the Scriptures 
foretold (Ps 69:9). He is zealous, passionate for His Father’s house, which has been turned into a bazaar. 

 

Those with the vested interest in the way things were (the status quo) are upset. But Jesus replies with His parabolic 
riddle-speech. “Destroy this temple and in three days I will raise it up.” Of course, He is referring to the temple of His 
own body. But the stakeholders do not see the deeper meaning of His speech. They see only literal realities and they know 
that the Temple took nearly half a century to build. To them, Jesus must have seemed a wild-eyed zealot, off His rocker, 
and half-baked. He was dangerous, a threat to business and religious interests, and would have to be stopped. 

 

But for Jesus, the Temple is holy, not worthy of sacrilege, neither His Father’s house nor Jesus’ own self. The example 
Jesus gives us this weekend demands consideration. We must recoil at every instance of commodified religion, or a 
selling of God’s grace. God’s presence is not to be bartered. It is not a commodity. God’s grace is freely given to all. 

 

The Gospel tells us something today that we often overlook. The Temple is not only a physical place in Jerusalem, but 
metaphorically it is Jesus’ very self. By extension, the human body is a place of God’s presence. To be holy is not merely 
to go to the physical temple to purchase a “pre-certified and quality assured” sacrifice. If the human being is a dwelling 
place of God, then true worship becomes how we treat ourselves, and how we treat one another. But treating another 
kindly, patiently, and with love is much more difficult to commodify. It seems easier to say, “buy this” and all will be well 
with God. But God’s grace is not dependent on somebody else or whatever they try to sell us in deed or in word. Rather 
our relationship with God is dependent upon how we treat the other, who is a dwelling place of God in our midst. It can be 
difficult to die to our preconceived notions of God, to let go of the idea of an accountant God who takes stock in each and 
every sacrifice, ensuring it is without blemish. Instead, Jesus invites us to a relationship with God based on Jesus Himself, 
the enfleshment of God. If Jesus is the incarnation of God, if humanity is a dwelling place for the divinity, then proper 
worship becomes how we treat our neighbor. 

 

     May Saint Michael the Archangel defend, guide, and intercede for us always! 
 

~ Fr. Larry 


